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This article discusses volunteering by refugees and how it increases their 
chances of obtaining paid work. Refugees' views of volunteering confirm 
its importance for references, for gaining work experience in Britain and 
for regaining confidence. The data confirms that volunteering has a 
significant effect on the employment chances of those refugees who have 
also achieved British graduate qualifications. 
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The context for refugees in 
Britain and for this research 
This section gives a summary of the 
issues surrounding refugee status, 
refugee work and volunteering, and 
the particular constraints on this and 
other refugee research. 
 
Refugee status in Britain 
Accepted refugee status, as defined 
by the Geneva Convention of 1951 
(Article 1, Paragraph 2), results in full 
provision of social services, housing 
and job seeker benefits and an 
immediate entitlement to study in 
Britain as a `home student' without 
paying exorbitant overseas student 
rates. Most refugees, however, 
spend several years as asylum 
seekers waiting for their cases to be 
decided by the Home Office. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Currently, all are refused the right to 
work for at least the first six months, 
leaving them dependent on any 
savings they have managed to bring 
with them, the goodwill of anyone 
they already know in this country or, 
inevitably, on emergency welfare 
provision. 
 
After six months the head of the 
family - but only the head of the 
family - can apply for permission to 
work. However, permission to work 
by no means guarantees paid work. 
There are many other barriers that 
keep refugees out of the workplace. 
These include non-recognition of 
qualifications or experience acquired 
abroad, lack of experience or
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references in Britain, initial 
language problems and 
unfamiliarity with British job search 
culture, as well as outright racism. 
The legal requirement on all 
employers in Britain to check that 
permission to work has been 
granted - which can easily be 
confirmed, for example by Home 
Office documentation or existing 
National Insurance number - is an 
added deterrent for some 
employers. 
 
Until recently asylum seekers 
were, strictly speaking, prevented 
from volunteering unless they had 
already received permission to 
take paid work. However, in 
response to representations from 
the National Association of 
Volunteer Bureaux (NAVB) 
National Office and refugee 
agencies, the Home Office 
National Asylum Support Service 
states: 
 
We are keen to see asylum 
seekers and recognised refugees 
take an active interest in their own 
communities and in the local 
community by undertaking 
voluntary activity while they are in 
the UK (NAVB Bulletin, July 2000). 
 
Current research question 
Although volunteering may affect 
other aspects of integration and 
settlement, the main question to 
be addressed in this study is 
`Does volunteering help refugees 
and asylum seekers get paid 
work?' Many refugees give help to 
their own national communities, in 
both formal unpaid and more 
informal ways. Opportunities are 
also available for refugees 
volunteering in English-speaking 

settings, using either previously or 
newly acquired skills. 
 
Refugee organisations already 
encourage or facilitate 
volunteering as a means of 
obtaining references and work 
experience and as a means of 
integrating into local 
communities. Case studies 
already show that volunteering 
has created welcome 
opportunities for individual 
refugees to apply for and get paid 
work. This research set out to 
quantify how often this happens. 
 
The research hypothesis was: 
 
The proportion of refugees with 
volunteer experience who get 
paid work is greater than the 
proportion of refugees without 
volunteer experience who get 
paid work. 
 
The design provided for a range 
of subgroups to be considered. 
These subgroups, including age, 
gender, status and education, 
were crucial to determining for 
which refugees this hypothesis 
proved to be true. 
 
Research constraints 
However, reliable quantitative data 
on any aspect of refugee 
integration is hard to obtain, 
because there is no way of 
specifically identifying refugee 
respondents either from the 
census or Home Office data. Even 
in areas where there are especially 
high numbers - for example, 
particular parts of inner London - it 
is felt to be impractical to consider 
constructing a survey framework 
from scratch (Bloch, 1999a). Even 



Voluntary Action Volume 4 Number 1 Winter 2001 
The effect of volunteering on refugees’ prospects of getting paid work 

research commissioned by the 
Home Office for its own use does 
not use the address data from its 
own immigration files (Carey-
Wood, 1995). 
 
With no accurate sampling frame 
to work from, and repeated 
experience of low response rates 
to postal questionnaires or 
interview requests, researchers 
into refugee issues generally rely 
on snowballing techniques, 
reaching respondents face to face 
and preferably in their mother 
tongue. Typically, over half of the 
refugees interviewed have already 
moved twice or more in less than 
two years (Bloch, 1996). This 
means that even refugee 
community or agency databases 
are unlikely to be up to date. 
 
As a volunteer bureau with a 
dedicated refugee development 
worker, Islington Volunteer Centre 
(IVC) provided an excellent starting 
point for discerning the key issues. 
However, the Refugee Education 
and Training Advisory Service 
(RETAS) actively supported a 
quantitative approach. The RETAS 
database, to which roughly a 
thousand clients are added each 
year, provided the source for a 
random sample for a wider survey. 
Such a sample offered an 
opportunity to study the effect of 
volunteering within a wider 
framework of routes to paid work. 
 
Although postal surveys are 
usually avoided for research with 
refugees, it was decided in this 
case that the relationship between 
the refugee trainers and their 
clients was strong enough to 
expect a good response. Even for 

clients seen up to three years 
previously, this proved to be the 
case, although about half of the 
responses were from 1999 (that is, 
the most recent year). 
 
Research design 
As a volunteer, bound by 
confidentiality, I was able to have 
direct access to clients. The 
study began with a telephone 
survey of almost sixty refugee 
clients at IVC. The findings from 
this informed a stratified, random 
sample postal survey to over 600 
RETAS clients. 
 
The telephone survey had two 
main purposes: 
 

• To evaluate the experience of 
the IVC refugee volunteers. 

• To provide the basis for 
drafting an effective postal 
survey for Stage Two of the 
study. 

 
The purpose of the postal survey 
was: 
 

• To collect representative 
data from a larger refugee 
group, in order to quantify 
any relationship between 
volunteering and finding 
paid work. 

 
The rest of this section describes 
the sampling frame and profile of 
those who responded. 
 
Sampling frame 
RETAS provides general advice 
to refugees, including asylum 
seekers, on all issues related to 
education, training, preparation 
or search for work in Britain. It 
also runs a number of specialist 
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courses that focus on job search 
and jobreadiness, including 
specific help in finding work 
experience or voluntary work. 
Over the past four years, about 
20 per cent of the thousand 
clients a year who are added to 
the main RETAS database have 
participated in such specialist 
provision. 
 
Data summaries drawn from the 
RETAS database showed that, in 
terms of age, gender and status, 
the profile of RETAS clients 
seems broadly similar to that of 
other refugee groups that had 
been studied. In the absence of 
a true population frame, the 
RETAS client base was therefore 
a practical and pragmatic 
sampling solution. Combined 
weighted data was used to 
analyse variations amongst the 
complete RETAS group, and 
unweighted data used to look at 
variations between the two main 
groups of clients. 
 
Those who had participated in any 
RETAS course or specialist 
supported programme were 
identified within the database 
printout as `course clients' and 
sampled twice as heavily as the 
`general advice clients: This was 
therefore a disproportionate 
stratified sample, drawn from two 
subgroups within one client base 
(Moser and Kalton, 1971). The 
questions offered multiple choice 
options for views and opinions as 
well as asking more factual 
information concerning work 
experience, volunteering 
experience and qualifications. 
 
 

Response profile 
Responses were received fairly 
equally, for men and women, 
from those who had lived in 
Britain fewer than three years, 
between three and five years, 
between five and eight years and 
more than eight years. Overall, 
almost half already had ILR, 
refugee status or British 
citizenship; about a quarter had 
ELR; and a quarter were asylum 
seekers waiting for the Home 
Office or appeal tribunal to make 
its final decision. 
 
Roughly 60 per cent of the 
responses were from men and 40 
per cent from women. Overall, 29 
per cent of the women were 
working and a further 29 per cent 
were actively looking for work. By 
contrast, 48 per cent of the men 
were working and a further 38 per 
cent were actively looking. This 
difference in levels of economic 
activity was therefore taken 
account of in analysing any data 
relating to employment or 
volunteering activity. 
 
Altogether, a third of those 
surveyed were working and 43 per 
cent were actively looking for work. 
Twenty per cent had a regular full 
time job of 32 or more hours per 
week, equivalent to 26 per cent 
discounting those not actively 
seeking work. A quarter (mostly 
women) were neither working nor 
looking for work. However, just 5 
per cent gave their main or only 
occupation as looking after home 
and family. Over 60 per cent had 
volunteering experience. 
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Overall, 29 per cent of those 
surveyed were under 30 years old, 
47 per cent were between 30 and 
39, and 24 per cent were aged 40 
or over. Overall, about a quarter 
classified themselves wholly or 
partly as students. Although a third 
of those surveyed had no British 
qualifications, 30 per cent had 
achieved courses at NVQ level 2 or 
3 and 28 per cent had a British 
graduate or postgraduate degree. 
Sixty-three per cent classified their 
level of English as advanced and 
33 per cent as intermediate. 
 
However, the `course clients' 
subgroup had significantly higher 
levels of education than `general 
advice clients' on arrival in Britain. 
For example, three-quarters of the 
`course clients', but only half of the 
`general advice clients', had 
completed degree courses in their 
own country. By contrast, a third of 
the 'general advice clients', but just 
5 per cent of `course clients', had 
arrived in Britain with school 
education only. 
 
SPSS analysis of the survey data 
included refugee status, gender, 
age, length of time in Britain, 
economic activity, qualifications 
and volunteering. The overall 
response rate was 40 per cent, 
with 243 questionnaires completed 
and returned from 610 recipients. 
Unless otherwise stated, the 
findings quoted are significant at a 
level of 0.01. The response profile 
was similar to the overall profile for 
RETAS clients. The RETAS 
service tends to attract those 
aspiring to skilled and professional 
careers, but the week-by-week 
pattern of responses received did 
not indicate any further bias. 

Volunteering and work 
This section gives the main 
findings from the RETAS survey, 
including the views of refugees, 
quantifiable evidence and analysis. 
 
Refugee volunteers 
It is known that refugees carry out 
a wide range of tasks for their own 
communities, ranging from 
governance, as trustees and 
management committee members, 
to direct service delivery, including 
advice on a wide range of issues 
as well as advocacy and 
interpretation (Gillett and Gregg, 
1999; Bloch, 1996; Carey-Wood, 
1995). Generally, volunteering by 
members of black and ethnic 
minority communities is as part of 
neighbourhood or community self-
help networks rather than for 
formal organisations (Nyazi, 1996; 
Bhasim, 1997). The RETAS 
survey showed that almost 60 per 
cent of those with volunteering 
experience had either work 
placement or work experience, 50 
per cent had helped a community 
organisation and 13 per cent had 
volunteered at a school, college, 
hospital or health centre. 
 
For refugees, volunteering is 
generally part of the second rather 
than the first phase of settlement. 
After the initial trauma of arriving, 
finding accommodation and either 
social service or community 
support, the focus shifts to looking 
for work or retraining. In this 
context, volunteering can be a 
valuable bridge to social or 
community contacts, with 
opportunities to prepare for paid 
work. 
 
The data from the RETAS survey 
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also showed that those with higher 
education before they arrived in 
Britain were more likely to have 
volunteered before getting paid 
work. Of those who now have 
regular paid work, two-thirds of 
those who arrived in Britain with 
any kind of college or university 
qualification had volunteered. By 
contrast, fewer than a third of 
those who had arrived in Britain 
with school education only had 
volunteered before getting regular 
paid work. 
 
Perceived benefits of volunteering 
The motivations expressed by 
refugees taking part in this 
research were a pragmatic balance 
between the altruistic and the 
practical. Many emphasised the 
value of social contact. Other 
benefits included a structure to 
one's time, purposeful activity, 
broadening experience, building 
confidence, making contacts and 
gaining references. Refugee 
volunteers include `career builders' 
and `job hopefuls' (Gay, 1998) just 
as volunteers amongst the general 
population do. Generally amongst 
both NC and RETAS clients, 
volunteering stopped once paid 
work was obtained. 
 
By providing access to work or 
work-like activities (Jahoda, 1982), 
volunteering may also be a 
significant contributor to 
psychological well being. If this is 
so, then it may explain why so 
many refugees willingly volunteer. 
If volunteering is one way of finding 
experiences critical to 
psychological survival, then it is 
not only about helping the 
community but also about helping 
yourself psychologically while 

unable to find or take paid work. 
 
Among the population as a whole, 
whether refugees or non-refugees, 
there may however be an optimum 
range of hours per week beyond 
which volunteering is counter-
productive in psychological terms 
(Gershuny, 1994). If so, this is 
illustrated by the comment of one 
client, currently involved part time 
as a volunteer for a refugee 
community group and part time by 
another refugee agency, who 
described his situation as a 'painful 
experience, working hard but 
getting nowhere. 
 
However, refugee agencies and 
refugee community organisations 
regularly identify work placements 
and volunteering as ready-made 
routes to work experience, 
appropriate references and 
temporary then regular work in 
either the public or voluntary 
sector. Refugee advisers, for 
example, can start their training 
as volunteers using existing 
personal and transferable skills. 
Others retrain in computing or 
administration and take voluntary 
placements before finding paid 
work. 
 
This illustrative quote is from a 
young refugee graduate: 
 
I strongly agree that volunteering is 
very important, especially if it is 
directed toward the areas you want 
to work. As a final year university 
student I was offered volunteering 
work with a [voluntary sector] 
conservation group but my 
academic workload was too much 
and I could not utilise the offer. I 
only realised after completing my 
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degree course that I could not get 
the appropriate environmental job 
without prior experience or 
volunteering experience in the area. 
 
Clients with volunteering 
experience commented 
particularly on its value in building 
or rebuilding confidence, in 
offering the chance to use English 
and in providing general access to 
the work environment, even if it 
meant taking a long-term view. 
However, views amongst 
respondents were evenly divided 
on whether `it's more important to 
study full time than volunteer. This 
suggests that there are two routes 
to employment in the UK: full time 
study and a work placement; or 
else sustained volunteering, 
gaining enough practical 
experience to demonstrate skills 
and ability in action. 
 
What do refugees see as the 
continuing problems in trying to 
get paid rather than voluntary 
work? 
Age discrimination was reported 
by 30 per cent overall and by 64 
per cent of those over 40. There 
also seems to be a widely held 
view among refugees that a 
qualification trap exists: British 
employment custom prevents 
them from getting jobs for which 
they are over-qualified, but 
employers' rejection of overseas 
study also prevents them from 
getting the jobs for which they are 
qualified. 
 
Scepticism by British employers 
about qualifications achieved 
abroad was widely acknowledged 
as contributing heavily to refugee 
unemployment. Fifty per cent 

identified the vicious circle 
whereby paid work in Britain is 
either essential or very important to 
getting new paid work - further 
evidence of the discrimination by 
employers against those with 
experience gained elsewhere than 
in Britain. Just 20 per cent saw 
previous qualifications as 
either essential or very important 
to employment chances. Whereas 
60 per cent though that British 
qualifications were essential or 
very important. 
 
Volunteering as a route to 
paid work 
The RETAS survey included a 
number of questions and 
statements about the relationship 
between volunteering and paid 
work: 
 
• 

• 

• 

• 

85 per cent agreed that `A good 
way to improve your English is 
to volunteer somewhere you 
can use it, 

 
85 per cent agreed that `The 
quickest way to get good 
references is to volunteer 
somewhere you can use your 
skills' 

 
75 per cent agreed that 
`Volunteering gives you the 
confidence you need to get 
paid work'; and 

 
over 60 per cent felt that 'Any 
volunteering is worth doing if 
you need the references: 

 
Also, although 50 per cent of all 
respondents disagreed with the 
statement `If you don't have 
volunteer experience in this 
country you won't get paid work': 
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• only 11 per cent supported 

the view that `Volunteering 
doesn't help you get paid 
work'; and 

• only 5 per cent said that 
`Volunteering is a waste of 
time: 

 
Of those with regular paid work 
following a period of volunteering, 
about a third said that their 
volunteering was not just helpful 
but was either essential or very 
helpful for improving their English, 
getting references, gaining 
confidence, using new skills, 
getting extra training and making 
new contacts. Among those either 
working or looking for work, those 
with voluntary experience 
appeared more likely to be 
working than those without: 57 per 
cent of those with voluntary 
experience had jobs, compared to 
just 48 per cent of those with no 
voluntary experience; also, 47 per 
cent of those with voluntary 
experience had found regular 
work compared to just 39 per cent 
of those without. 
 
However, these differences alone 
are not statistically significant. It is 
only when the data relating to age 
and qualifications are taken into 
account that the volunteering can 
be shown to be more important for 
some groups than for others. 
Analysis shows that volunteering 
is most effective, and significantly 
so, for refugees who are also 
British graduates. 
 
Community benefits of 
volunteering Among refugees, 
voluntary experience varies with 
the period of time since arrival in 

Britain. Put simply, those who 
have been in Britain fewer than 
three years are least likely to have 
any voluntary experience, those 
who have been here between 
three and five years are most 
likely to be current volunteers, and 
those who have been here over 
five years are most likely to have 
past volunteering experience. Of 
the 20 per cent currently 
volunteering, most offer eight 
hours or less, but almost a quarter 
volunteer for more than sixteen 
hours a week. 
 
Overall, 60 per cent of RETAS 
clients have volunteering 
experience in Britain, rising to 
nearly 90 per cent of those who 
have been in Britain over eight 
years. The added value of such 
volunteering should not be 
forgotten when reviewing the 
contribution made by refugee led 
and other refugee organisations. 
 
Volunteering, age, gender 
and employment 
RETAS refugee clients either 
working or looking for work and 
aged 30 or over are significantly 
more likely to have volunteering 
experience than those who are 
younger. Almost two-thirds of 
those aged 30 and over therefore 
had volunteering experience prior 
to getting paid work. Of all those 
seeking work, more women than 
men also have volunteering 
experience. This too is reflected in 
the greater proportion of women 
than men who have voluntary 
experience before paid work. 
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Qualifications, volunteering 
and employment 
The RETAS data also shows a 
clear relationship between the 
qualifications that refugees obtain 
in Britain and whether voluntary 
work precedes obtaining paid 
work. Over 70 per cent of those 
with qualifications of NVQ3 or 
above had volunteered before 
getting paid work. This is not so 
surprising, as NVQ courses often 
include a work placement (for this 
research, such work experience is 
included within the definition of 
volunteering, despite work 
placements being a compulsory 
component of a training course). 
Therefore most of those with NVQ3 
qualifications will automatically 
have at least one such period of 
unpaid work experience. 
 
What is more surprising, given the 
emphasis that refugee agencies 
have started to place on 
volunteering as a route to paid 
work, is that two-thirds of those 
who got regular work with 
qualifications below NVQ3 did so 
without volunteering (for the 
purposes of this survey, regular 
work was described as any work 
that was for a regular number of 
hours each week - no distinctions 
were made between permanent 
and temporary contracts). Indeed, 
employment rates (including 
regular and casual work) appear 
highest of all for those with school 
education only before arrival and 
without volunteering experience - 
perhaps because a short trial 
period rather than a formal 
reference is often acceptable for 
those who seek unskilled work. 

 
 
However, the data does show that 
volunteering is very effective, and 
significantly so, for refuges who 
are also British graduates. 
Excluding those not yet looking for 
work, 40 per cent of those with 
qualifications up to NVQ3 and 36 
per cent of those with qualifications 
below NVQ3 have regular work - 
and with no significant difference in 
rates between those with or 
without voluntary experience. 
However, the corresponding 
analysis for those with a degree 
gained in Britain shows that 52 per 
cent of these graduates have 
regular work and, even more 
importantly, that 62 per cent of 
those with volunteering experience 
have regular paid work, compared 
to just 28 per cent of those with no 
volunteering experience. 
 
So refugees who are also 
British graduates are those 
whose employment chances 
benefit most from a period of 
volunteering. 
 
Using volunteering to 
overcome barriers to paid 
work 
Refugee graduates, like most 
graduates seeking work, are likely 
to be looking for professional 
employment. Whether in the 
private, public or voluntary sector, 
such employment is highly 
competitive - and track record is 
critical in turning an invitation to 
interview into a firm job offer. 
Volunteering provides valuable 
opportunities to gain inside 
knowledge or insight, and also to 
demonstrate key capabilities to 
potential employers and referees. 
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In the absence of a relevant paid 
work history in Britain, volunteering 
can provide the necessary 
evidence in context, to convince a 
potential employer of past success 
and future potential. 
 
However, the RETAS data also 
shows that current level of English 
is the most significant factor 
related to refugee employment 
overall. Discounting those who are 
not working and not currently 
looking for work, 60 per cent of 
those with advanced English are 
now working and only 40 per cent 
still actively looking, whereas the 
reverse is true for those with only 
elementary or intermediate 
English. Clearly, volunteering that 
supports English language 
development is particularly 
valuable en route to paid work. 
 
The survey also shows that the 
education levels of RETAS clients 
in Britain are directly related to 
education levels prior to arriving - 
generally those with higher 
qualifications elsewhere have also 
achieved higher qualifications 
here. Even before arriving in 
Britain, 17 per cent had completed 
technical, craft or secretarial 
courses, 40 per cent had 
completed university and a further 
15 per cent already had 
postgraduate qualifications. Not 
surprisingly, those with advanced 
English are also more likely than 
others to have achieved higher 
qualifications in Britain. 
Volunteering that offers access to 
training or retraining should 
therefore be encouraged. 
 
The RETAS survey also suggests 
that appropriate training and 

support can help to counter the 
otherwise negative effect of age or 
ageism. Volunteering that opens 
up such opportunities for older 
refugees should be strongly 
encouraged. Women also seem to 
benefit from such structured 
support in finding work - guidance 
on turning unpaid experience into 
evidence to quote in job 
applications is an important part of 
this process. 
 
In this survey, discrimination 
because of race was reported by 
40 per cent of those with 
experience of looking for work, and 
50 per cent reported discrimination 
because of their immigration status. 
Of the asylum seekers who had 
work, 30 per cent had taken casual 
jobs. By contrast, of those working 
who already had exceptional leave 
to remain, indefinite leave or refugee 
status, only 10 per cent had casual 
work and 90 per cent had found 
regular jobs. Volunteering that offers 
opportunities to break down racism 
should therefore be seen as a 
priority. Until appropriate status has 
been confirmed by the Home Office, 
it is clearly much more difficult to get 
regular work. 
 
Summary and implications for 
refugee integration policy 
Overall, the highest rates of regular 
employment were among those 
with advanced English and a 
British degree or postgraduate 
qualification. However, those with 
the highest educational and 
language qualifications are also 
the most likely to have volunteered 
before getting regular paid work. 
Overall, 56 per cent of RETAS 
clients with regular full time work 
had previously volunteered. 
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Women are more likely than men 
to have volunteered before getting 
paid work, but it is age and 
qualifications that determine the 
refugee groups for whom 
volunteering is most important in 
terms of employment. 
 
Further analysis shows that rates 
of regular employment are 
highest, and significantly so, for 
refugees who are British 
graduates and have volunteered. 
The data provides clear evidence 
that The proportion of refugees 
with voluntary experience who get 
regular paid work is greater than 
the proportion of refugees without 
voluntary experience who get 
regular paid work: However, for 
other groups - for example, those 
with graduate qualifications 
before arrival in Britain or with 
British qualifications up to NVQ3 - 
the data relating volunteering to 
paid work is inconclusive. 
 
Among refugees either working or 
actively seeking work, those who 
are 30 or older are significantly 
more likely to have voluntary 
experience prior to regular paid 
work than those who are younger. 
Since no one actively looking for 
paid work is likely to take unpaid 
voluntary work without good 
reason, this suggests that for many 
older refugees voluntary work has 
become a predictable and 
necessary precursor to any paid 
work. 
 
Comments from those surveyed 
indicate that volunteering is 
useful, often essential, for 
rebuilding confidence and for 
obtaining references, work 
experience and opportunities to 

use and improve communication 
in English. 
 
Volunteering opportunities that use 
and develop skills well are seen as 
the most effective in terms of job 
search strategy. 
 
However, volunteering can also 
offer access to the skills and social 
experiences that are generally 
available through paid work, which 
is likely to have a positive effect on 
psychological well being and 
integration. The positive support for 
volunteering expressed by so many 
of those surveyed reflects a more 
complex picture than simple 
attainment of regular paid work. An 
appropriate longitudinal study could 
show how confirmed status, 
language, qualifications, advice, 
employment, housing and voluntary 
work come together to aid or hinder 
economic, emotional and 
psychological survival. 
 
Wider implications for 
refugee integration policy 
Although many refugees also 
volunteer for altruistic and personal 
reasons, this IVC/RETAS research 
confirms that volunteering can be of 
significant help to well-qualified 
refugees seeking paid work - those 
who have achieved British degree 
or postgraduate level qualifications 
are twice as likely to get regular 
paid work if they also have 
volunteering experience. 
Volunteering is not so effective for 
those who are less well qualified. 
 
However, volunteering can offer 
other benefits in terms of 
community integration and mutual 
support, which refugees also 
recognise already. Any move to 



Voluntary Action Volume 4 Number 1 Winter 2001 
The effect of volunteering on refugees’ prospects of getting paid work 

restrict such opportunities should 
therefore be strongly opposed on 
socio-economic grounds as both 
unethical and uneconomic. 
Instead, good volunteering 
opportunities, with appropriate 
support, should be part of a 
coherent refugee integration policy. 
Resources should not be directed 
away from training in English and 
British qualifications, however, as 
these are key to paid employment. 
 
For refugees, volunteering that 
offers opportunities to use the 
English language, to train or retrain 
or to counter the otherwise 
negative effects of racism or 
ageism should be more widely 
encouraged. However, 
opportunities for volunteering in 
other language settings should be 
equally valued in terms of 
transferable experience and 
community commitment. Access to 
paid work is key to refugee 
integration - but the value and 
commitment of refugee volunteers 
to their own and the wider 
communities into which they settle 
should not be forgotten. 
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Definitions 
The term `refugees' is used 
generically to include all those who 
have sought refuge in Britain: 
those with refugee status accepted 
by the Home Office, those with 
indefinite or exceptional leave to 
remain, those whose leave to 
remain or accepted refugee status 
has been extended to British 
citizenship, and also asylum 
seekers waiting for a Home Office 
decision. 
 
‘Volunteering’ is taken to include 
any activity that involves spending 
time, unpaid, to the benefit of the 
environment, the community or 
anyone other than close family, 
either formally contributed through 
an organisation or informally within 
a community or neighbourly 
network. For this research, 
volunteering also includes work 
placements that are either a 
voluntary or compulsory part of a 
training course. 
 
 
Abbreviations 
ELR   exceptional leave to remain 
ILR    indefinite leave to remain 
IVC    Islington Volunteer Centre 
NAVB National Association of 

Volunteer Bureaux 
NVQ National Vocational 

Qualifications 
RETAS Refugee Education and 
Training Advisory Service 
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